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AVATAR MEHER BABA'S CIRCLE OF FRIENDS, INC.

MINUTES OF THE AUGUST 3, 2017 BOARD MEETING
The meeting convened at 7:00 p.m. at THE CIRCLE CENTER, Myrtle Beach Mall
Attendance: Board Members: Laura Crabtree, Jerry Edwards, Ben Hay, Steve Koren, Jeff Stearns, Dennis Wolterding. Directors Absent: Christina Riley, Don McBride. Guests: Judy Mangold (voted in as Director), Al Grasso, Adrienne Kritz-Geller
Items Discussed: See Agenda for August 3, 2017 Meeting and Addendum of Christina Riley (Attachments 1 & 2) for general topics discussed and Meeting Framework. MP3 File “10803_001” contains the raw recording of this Meeting in its entirety. (Note: File is damaged after 1:27:56)
Motions Passed:
1. Motion by Jerry Edwards to approve the Minutes of the July 6, 2017 Board Meeting;  seconded by Laura Crabtree. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

2. Motion by Dennis Wolterding to Appoint Judy Mangold as Director-at-Large to succeed Adrienne Kritz-Geller; seconded by Jerry Edwards. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY. 

3. Motion by Dennis Wolterding (per Christina Riley) that the Programming Committee create a business card for Circle of Friends/Circle Center to give to general public (and anyone) who purchases from, or enters, the Circle Center. Final Board Vote on Motion to be done in September Meeting after review of draft version of card. Motion seconded by Laura Crabtree and discussed.  
4. July Mangold moved that Business Card matter be tabled for now; Jerry Edwards seconded. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY. 

5. Motion by Jeff Stearns that The Circle accept the latest version (attached) of the Circle Center Reservation Form; seconded by Jerry Edwards. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

6. Motion by Ben Hay that The Circle institute a monthly Welcoming Event for new Baba members to the Community (with details to follow in an e-mail); seconded by Jerry Edwards. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.
Assignments: 
a. So far, the following of Laura Crabtree's Secretarial Tasks have been assumed as follows: Dennis will do Board Minutes and put them up on the Website; Christina will set up FlipCause Campaigns and Judy Mangold (along with Dennis Wolterding who also does this) will monitor The Circle FACEBOOK Page. Jeff will try to put the offline donations in FlipCause. Other Board members should still review the Task List to see how they might help.
b Treasurer Jeff Stearns will talk to Alex of FlipCause to find out where and how ALL of our income streams are being recorded on the Website so that we know exactly what monies we're downloading.

c. Christina Riley will submit to the Board a short written report of her research into The Circle's tax liability (or lack thereof) for fundraising events and Dennis Wolterding to do due diligence with an attorney to ensure that our interpretation is on firm legal ground (Has This Been Done?).

d. Ben Hay will draft in an e-mail the details of the Welcoming Event for new Community Members.
Highlights of Other Matters Discussed.

A. Dennis announced that Dr. Allan Cohen had agreed to be the Keynote Speaker at The Circle Annual Meeting on December 9, 2017.  Dennis reported that he will be in Ecuador from September 20th through October 5th. He commended Anne Giles to the Board for her significant donation of books, DVD, tapes and some rare Baba material. Dennis reported that, owing to the unavailability of ALL the Directors, the August Strategic Planning Meeting is canceled. He reported, however, that the Eclipse 2017 Meeting on August 20th was ON with the Caravan to the Sewee Center slated for the day after.


B. Jerry Edwards commended Phyllis Ott on her July Presentation on Mehera with an emphasis on God and Women. Robin Vogel taped the Presentation which should be on her YouTube Channel. Jerry announced that he was slated for surgery at MUSC the last Thursday in September and would likely be incapacitated for about a month. Hopefully, this will not unduly affect the Yard Sale.


C. Laura Crabtree explained the status of some FlipCause Requests she has made. To assist, especially, Dennis, Steve, Christina and Jeff, she will resend the offline donation procedure, with screenshots to them and Dennis and Steve will step through it.; she will also resend the updated Task List.


D.. Laura sent the FlipCause Concierge Services Request procedures with graphics to all Board Members who will review how to access them.


E.. Jeff Stearns presented the Treasurer's Report (Attachment 2) and we have about 15,000 between our operating and CIRCLE CENTER accounts. Can donations in July were approximately $900. Just in the month of July, the Treasurer transferred over $1450 over from FlipCause. We are continuing to phase out the PayPal Account, which is in Jerry Edwards' name. 


F. Ben Hay confirmed that The Circle of Friends' reputation continues to grow in the Community as it sees that we are solvent and active; this likely accounts for the spontaneous requests we are receiving by Speakers to present at THE CIRCLE CENTER. .


G. Steve reported he is going to the Asheville Sahavas and will contact artists there for possible music fundraiser at THE CIRCLE CENTER. Billy Goodrum has already asked to play. He discussed tying the music in with a small craft fair (no more than five) over that same weekend. Steve will continue to work on this with Christina. The possibility of a film-lecture series was also discussed.


H. Ben Hay suggested that we put a link in The Circle News to Amazon Prime (on our Website) for folks who want to shop online and donate to The Circle. He reported that Clive and Eruch Adams wish to do a presentation on “isms” and “false masters” at THE CIRCLE CENTER. Ben was told to have the Adams' put in a standard request via the CC Form, and they will be approved (despite the likelihood that their presentation will be very negative about Sufism Reoriented).

I.  Ben Hay discussed a “situation” with a Baba Lover who was sick and needed decent housing to replace the sub-standard conditions he/she had been living in of late. 
We reiterated our Policy that the request has to come DIRECTLY from the Baba Lover involved not intermediaries. On future programming, Ben (with Christina's input) is continuing to formulate a day or weekend Program, especially for young people who have become disillusioned, on “Re-visioning” the Baba World. Best time for the Program is likely around the New Year. 


J. Dennis presented Christina's Report based on detailed information she had e-mailed: The Community Book Sale was deemed a SUCCESS! The Circle raised $378.00, even after the 50/50 Split, over two days of the Sale (First day's take was $278; second day's, $100; second day not advertised.) Christina wanted stressed that this was a TEAM EFFORT in which no one did all the work and that the Sale attracted the general public to The Circle Center. The following was learned from the booksale:  The Sale should be a two-day event; the local Baba Community will likely not generate more than $250 in sales over two-days; so for more funds, the Event should be pitched to the General Public. Doing so will create an opportunity for the Public to learn of The Circle's Mission and Avatar Meher Baba's Message. Christina recommends that in the future we take only donated books, no 50/50 splits; pricing should be simple, cheap—no books greater than $5.00, most for $1.00; promote at least two weeks in advance in Sun News,etc., putting $1 in Ad etc; use Craigslist; Event timing should be after July 4th for maximum Mall Traffic. Christina then proposed a motion to create business cards for the Circle Center/Circle of Friends to be put into customer bags along with books (See Motions above). 

In discussion, many Directors doubted utility of such cards to such an audience or thought a card stressing Baba would be better or noted that benefit might not justify the cost to book-buying patrons ; some pointed out that we already have brochures about The Circle that could be used as well as an individual Director business card template (which Christina may not be aware of since Laura mentioned she had never made business cards up for Christina). Christina's Motion was not brought to a vote, but, instead, a motion to table the matter was proposed by Judy Mangold, duly seconded and passed unanimously. It was brought out that Christina can make a motion to take revisit this matter (through a motion to take off table) at a later time.


K. Judy Mangold, now a Director and still Volunteer Coordinator, passed around the Circle Center Volunteer schedule. We are still in need of more Volunteers and the ones we have often cancel (on short notice) or have health issues, etc. The Circle does have a problem since Judy and Jeff are putting in two volunteer sessions, on average a week—far too much. The Board will have to step up and help Judy and Jeff as the situation cannot go on for long.


L. The Circle Center cleaning date has been shifted to the First Wednesday of each Month with August's set at Wednesday, the 9th (since August 1st had already passed).


K. Board discussed outstanding the few remainaing Gala commitments and Dennis/Laura agreed to follow up.


L. The Board continued its discussion of last month on Anchor Events understanding that Christina Riley's real-time input was unavailable. We confirmed that a Beach Party in June was excellent, but most believed having these events every few months, instead of monthly, was more feasible considering how many commitments The Circle already had. Further discussion was tabled pending Christina's ability to be present.


M. Ben Hay and others discussed welcoming new arrivals to our Baba Community at The Circle Center (and giving them some kind of gift). Ben was to write up the details but the general ideas was approved in a motion (See Motions above)..


N. The December 9th Annual Meeting was discussed; Laura will send around the Agenda for last year's Meeting. Food will be by Masala Myrtle Beach and the Board set the Registration Fee at $20.00 per person, which will include the cost of the meal and Annual Dues.


O. Chris Ott will be doing a Tech Seminar to help folks understand how to use our Website, access The Circle News and other relevant stuff.
Adjournment: The meeting concluded with the Beloved God Prayer and a motion to adjourn was then made by Dennis, passed unanimously, and the proceedings ended at 8:58 p.m. 
August 3, 2017 Draft Minutes Respectfully Submitted By Dennis Jan Wolterding to the Board for Approval
_________________________ 

Dennis Jan Wolterding

